A MEETING OF THE BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS & SAFETY OF THE CIVIL CITY OF NEW ALBANY, INDIANA, WAS HELD IN THE THIRD FLOOR ASSEMBLY ROOM AT THE CITY/COUNTY BUILDING ON TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 27, 2016 AT 10:00 A.M.

PRESENT: Warren V. Nash, president, Mickey Thompson, member and Cheryl Cotner-Bailey, member 
OTHERS PRESENT: Police Chief Bailey, Fire Marshal Koehler, Fire Chief Juliot, David Hall, John Rosenbarger, Jessica Campbell, Bryan Slade, Joe Ham, Tonya Fischer, Alicia Meredith, Chris Gardner, Linda Moeller and Vicki Glotzbach
CALL TO ORDER:

Mr. Nash called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

NEW BUSINESS:
1. Benny Carter re: Food truck outside of Primos during Harvest Homecoming
Mr. Benny Carter stated that he would like to put his food cart in front of his business at 155 E. Main Street during Harvest Homecoming.
Mr. Nash asked if it would be on sidewalk.
Mr. Carter replied that it would be in the street.  He said that if this board approves it then he will get his permits from the health department.
Mr. Thompson asked what dates that will be.
Mr. Carter replied Friday, October 7th and Saturday, October 8th.
Mr. Nash asked if he had any problems last year.

Mr. Carter replied no.
Mr. Nash asked what hours he wanted to operate.
Mr. Carter replied that he would be there from 11:00 a.m. until 7:00 p.m. on Friday and then from 11:00 a.m. until 10:00 p.m. on Saturday.
Mr. Thompson moved to approve, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries. 


COMMUNICATIONS – PUBLIC:
Ms. Janet Pate stated that she is requesting a permit for Past Times Bar & Grill on Market Street to allow the band to play until 12:00 a.m. on Saturday, October 1st, Friday, October 7th and Saturday, October 8th.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked if the band will be inside.

Ms. Pate replied that it will be outside in the beer garden.

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked if will be on their property.

Ms. Pate replied yes.
Mr. Thompson stated that the council passed a new noise ordinance and it allows the board of works to give a business three exemptions per year and this request would take two of their exemptions so it would only be allowed one more. He stated that the ordinance also calls for fines for violations so if the board approves this the cut off would be midnight so if it goes past that and the police are called then they will issue a fine.
Ms. Pate stated that she will inform the owner that it has to be cut off by midnight.
Fire Marshal Koehler stated that they will also need to get an entertainment permit from the state fire marshal.

Ms. Pate stated that she will pass that information on to the owner as well.
Mr. Thompson moved to approve subject to the necessary permit from the state fire marshal, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

Mr. Derek Misch, Dan Christiani Inc., requested alley closures between Beech Grove Avenue and Spring Avenue on October 3-7 and 10-14, parking restrictions on the west side of Franklin Drive on October 3-7, Ealy Street closure from Hildreth Street to State Street on September 30, October 3-5 and E. 10th Street closure from Metal Dynamics entrance to flood wall on September 28-30.  He also presented maps for the board to review.  

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the above closure requests, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.

Mr. Jim Silliman stated that he wanted to update the board on the closure on Bono Road.  He explained that placement of stone was delayed some yesterday because of rain but the contractor is back putting the stone down so as planned the road will be opened back up to local traffic only today.
Mr. Nash asked what the schedule is for the future.
Mr. Silliman stated that the schedule for paving would be early October and they are working on the sidewalks and curb ramps to get those ADA accessible.  He also stated that they are still looking at mid-November for total completion date.
Mr. Nash asked if that is from Green Valley Road to E. Cottom Avenue.

Mr. Silliman stated that is correct.
Mr. Wes Christmas stated that final paving work is being completed today on the Spring Street and Silver Street project and they are paving the remaining approaches so will probably finish the sealing of the joints today or tomorrow.  He said that permanent striping is scheduled for the week of October 10th so the contractor is looking at putting down temporary markings by the end of this week to allow for all of the lane restrictions to be removed.  He said that it is an interim thing and the configuration will be temporarily back to what is was prior to the project until the permanent lane configurations of the project can be put in. 

Mr. Nash asked about the signal.
Mr. Christmas stated that they are waiting for INDOT to finalize the processing of a change order in some of the loop detection so as soon as that is processed that work will be scheduled.   He said he would like to say that it will happen in the next two weeks but that has not been confirmed.
Mr. Nash asked about the pavement project.

Mr. Christmas explained that they plan to have four roadways for certain that will be able to fit within the existing budget and milling and paving of those roads will take place over the next two weeks.  He said that the roadways are Woodrow Avenue, Silver Slate Drive, Camp Avenue and Sunset Drive.  He also said that milling operations are supposed to start on Thursday.  He added that if funds allow then they may be able to do some additional work.
Mr. Nash asked if he could check the status on striping on Academy Drive.
Mr. Christmas explained that the same subcontractor that is doing the striping on Spring Street and Silver Street project will also be doing the striping on the city wide paving project and is scheduled to be here the week of October 10th and will stripe any roadways that were a part of the paving project that have not been striped yet. 
Mr. Nash stated that Academy Drive was one of the first ones that was paved and a lot of the others have been striped and it hasn’t.
Mr. Christmas stated that they did one round of striping early in the project on completed roadways which were primarily in the Charlestown Crossing area.  He said that if Academy Drive had been completed at that time then it would’ve been striped.
Ms. Paige Thomas stated that there is a main leak at Alice Avenue and Adams Street and they will need to make an 8’X8’ cut in the street.  She also stated that there is a service leak at 2026 Oak Street and they will need to make a 6’X6’ asphalt cut but the water meter pit is right next to the curb so they are hoping to be able to stay out of the curb but there is a possibility that they may get into that and she will let the board know.  

Mr. Thompson asked about the emergency repair on Grant Line Road.
Ms. Thomas stated that there was an emergency repair done on Saturday at 2631 Grant Line Road which required a cut in the street and asked Mr. Thompson if he knew what size it was.

Mr. Thompson stated that it was pretty good size because there was one in both lanes and he got a call because the patch is pretty rough.  He asked if she had any idea when they would do restoration.

Ms. Thomas said she thinks it should be this week but she will follow up with Neil’s Concrete because they are the subcontractor for the water company and do all of the restoration. 
Mr. Nash asked if a sign could be put up there because it is pretty rough.
Ms. Thomas said that a sign could be put up.

Mr. Thompson asked her to put a sign in each direction.

Ms. Thomas said she would.
Mr. Thompson moved to approve the above cut requests, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

Mr. Curt Peterson stated that he lives at 522 E. Market Street and was present to voice his concerns about the changes being made to the streets.  He asked where he should send his letter of concern since he wasn’t able to make the public hearing.
Mr. Rosenbarger stated that he could give him contact information.

Mr. Peterson stated that Spring Street, Market Street and Elm Street are principally entrances or exits to the interstates and it seems to him that it will make some huge problems because the two-ways aren’t going past State Street so when you hit State Street from Elm Street you will be facing one-way traffic.  He said that he read the study and they even confessed that there may be more accidents because of all of the left turns that will have to be made when the streets change.  He suggested more enforcement to control speed because a lot of the problems could be solved if people would slow down.  He said that they also compared us to Kokomo which turned all of their streets two-way but Kokomo doesn’t have an interstate passing through the town dumping people into the downtown.  He added that Kokomo has the Highway 31 Bypass that goes completely around them.  He said he wishes that this conversion could be looked at in more depth before any changes are made.

Ms. Michelle Ray, 147 E. Main Street, Main Street Pub, passed out a drawing for the board to review and requested to put a 20’X30’ canopy tent out back during Harvest Homecoming.  She stated that they will be checking IDs at the front and rear entrances of the pub but the tent will not be to serve food or alcohol but will have seating if people want to take a break or throw their trash away in the trash cans that they will set out. 
Mr. Nash asked if it is on their property.
Ms. Ray replied yes.

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked if they own the parking lot.
Ms. Ray stated that they have designated spots back there so she is assuming so.
Mr. Nash stated that as long as it is on their property she needs no approval from this board.

Mr. Jeff Jaehnen stated that he is the new director at the YMCA and requested permission to use the parking lot bordered by State Street, Black Street and Pearl Street during the Harvest Homecoming which would be Thursday, October 6th through Saturday, October 8th and the hours would be Thursday from 9:00 a.m. – 9:00 p.m. and Friday and Saturday from 9:00 a.m. – 10:00 p.m.
Mr. Nash asked if the YMCA will be closed those days.

Mr. Jaehnen replied yes.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked if this is done as a fundraising effort.
Mr. Jaehnen replied yes and stated that the proceeds go to supporting our scholarships and things pertaining to youth programming.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey suggested that he let the Floyd County Brewery know.

Mr. Jaehnen said that he would.
Mr. Nash asked if the west side of the parking lot is closed as well.
Mr. Thompson stated that they typically close the parking lot all the way around. 
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey stated that it probably wouldn’t hurt to notify The Exchange and the other restaurants as well.
Mr. Jaehnen said that he would.
Mr. Thompson moved to approve the closure of the YMCA parking lot from Thursday, October 6th through Saturday, October 8th, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries. 

OLD BUSINESS:
1. MS-IL Staffing & Packaging re: Temporary sign on city lot at 3217 Grant Line Rd.
Mr. Nash stated that the legal department reviewed this request and we do have an ordinance that allows temporary signs displayed during business hours with several stipulations.
Mr. Weeks stated that he was just following up to see if the board had made a decision.
Mr. Nash stated that the board has not made a decision but he does have the ordinance.  He then read the stipulations of temporary signage and requested a copy of the sign along with the exact size and the exact location.

Mr. Weeks presented a picture of the sign as well as a drawing of the lot where he wants to place it which he reviewed with the board.  He added that the size would probably be about 2’X4’.
Mr. Nash asked if he could provide the board with a sample of the sign and a sketch of the property to give exact distance.
Mr. Weeks replied yes.
Mr. Nash asked what period of time he is requesting.
Mr. Weeks replied through the first of November.
Mr. Thompson asked if it is a sandwich type board that restaurants use.

Mr. Weeks replied that it is more like a yard sign but a little bigger and they have a holder for it that sticks in the ground. 
TABLED ITEMS:

COMMUNICATIONS - CITY OFFICIALS:
1. Courtney Lewis re: Permit for Ross Wells for Gregg for Governor event

Ms. Lewis explained that this is a request to have a small rally for John Gregg for Governor at the amphitheater on Sunday, October 30th from 8:00 a.m. to 9:00 a.m.  She said that set up would start at 7:00 a.m. and tear down would be completed by 10:00 a.m.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked if they would need the restrooms.

Ms. Lewis replied that those would need to be unlocked.

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked when those get winterized.

Mr. Gardner replied that Thanksgiving is when they typically winterize them.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.

Mr. Nash stated that before this board approves street closures in the future, we need to look at how many booths will be set up and that type thing because it seemed to him that IndieFest didn’t warrant closing the street and he heard several complaints that the street was closed. 

Ms. Lewis stated that they had booths from Uptown Art to the Bank Street Brew House.

Mr. Nash stated that he counted seven or eight booths and there weren’t very many people there the two or three times that he was by there so he didn’t feel that it warranted closing the street.  He said that in the future the board will have to have more information regarding the size of crowd expected, etc. before closing a street.

Ms. Lewis said okay. 
2. Linda Moeller re: Bank Reconciliation Worksheet for August 2016

Mrs. Moeller presented the Bank Reconciliation Worksheet for August 2016 and asked that it be read into the minutes.

Mr. Nash stated that the record should reflect that the Bank Reconciliation Worksheet for August 2016 was received by the board and read into the minutes.
3. Fire Chief Juliot re: Smoke Detector Blitz

Mr. Nash asked how the blitz went.

Fire Chief Juliot replied that it went very well and they had a lot of volunteers.
Mr. Nash asked how many they distributed.

Fire Chief Juliot replied that he hasn’t gotten the total numbers on that yet and Red Cross is supposed to get them to him this week.  He added that they had three teams of 60. 
4. Art Niemeier for Mike Hall re: Street closures for Harvest Homecoming

Mr. Niemeier asked if Mr. Hall provided the board with the street closures.

Mr. Nash replied no.
Mr. Niemeier stated that he does have those and will get the board members a copy.  He explained that the closures are the same as they have been in previous years for the parade route and booth days.  He also explained that the entrance to the parking lot on Pearl Street and the Bank Street closure just south of Main Street where the rides are located has already been taken care of.  He then requested the street closures in detail for the parade route, the booth days, the rides and the riverfront.  Said list of closures is on file in the city clerk’s office.  He also presented the board as well as Police Chief Bailey with a list of chaperons for the Spring Street Run before the parade. 
Mr. Nash asked Police Chief Bailey if he is satisfied with the chaperons for the race before the parade because there were some questions about the chaperoning in the past.
Police Chief Bailey stated that it is well organized and he is satisfied.
Mr. Thompson stated that it will be shut down at 10:00 a.m. for the race and then leave it closed for the parade.
Mr. Niemeier stated that last year that worked out very well.
Mr. Nash asked if there is a cancellation of the race would it be posted on the NATC website.
Mr. Niemeier stated that they will also send out a mass email to all of the runners.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked if that event would be cancelled would the streets still need to be closed at 10:00 a.m.

Mr. Niemeier replied no.
Mr. Thompson asked if there is something at the farmer’s market on the day of the parade.
Mr. Niemeier said that they came and got a separate approval for that event. 

Mr. Thompson moved to approve the above closure requests for the Harvest Homecoming, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

5. Chris Gardner re: Ohio River Greenway Project groundbreaking

Mr. Gardner stated that the groundbreaking will be this Friday, September 28th at 10:00 a.m. at the 18th Street turnaround. 

6. Mickey Thompson re: Oak Street water main replacement project

Mr. Thompson stated that they will be working on the Silver Street end and will do it the same as they did on Vincennes Street with police and flaggers there to handle traffic.   

APPOINTMENTS: 

BIDS:
CLAIMS:

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes for September 20, 2016, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.
ADJOURN:

There being no further business before the board, the meeting adjourned at 10:50 a.m.
___________________________               


____________________________

Warren Nash, President
            


Vicki Glotzbach, City Clerk
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